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Contact Person: Holly K. Krull, PhD, 
Scientific Review Officer, Review Branch/ 
DERA, National Heart, Lung, and Blood 
Institute, 6701 Rockledge Drive, Room 7188, 
Bethesda, MD 20892–7924, 301–435–0280, 
krullh@nhlbi.nih.gov. 
(Catalogue of Federal Domestic Assistance 
Program Nos. 93.233, National Center for 
Sleep Disorders Research; 93.837, Heart and 
Vascular Diseases Research; 93.838, Lung 
Diseases Research; 93.839, Blood Diseases 
and Resources Research, National Institutes 
of Health, HHS) 

Dated: November 20, 2008. 
Jennifer Spaeth, 
Director, Office of Federal Advisory 
Committee Policy. 
[FR Doc. E8–28210 Filed 11–26–08; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 4140–01–P 

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND 
HUMAN SERVICES 

National Institutes of Health 

National Institute of Dental & 
Craniofacial Research; Notice of 
Closed Meeting 

Pursuant to section 10(d) of the 
Federal Advisory Committee Act, as 
amended (5 U.S.C. Appendix 2), notice 
is hereby given of the following 
meeting. 

The meeting will be closed to the 
public in accordance with the 
provisions set forth in sections 
552b(c)(4) and 552b(c)(6), Title 5 U.S.C., 
as amended. The grant applications and 
the discussions could disclose 
confidential trade secrets or commercial 
property such as patentable material, 
and personal information concerning 
individuals associated with the grant 
applications, the disclosure of which 
would constitute a clearly unwarranted 
invasion of personal privacy. 

Name of Committee: National Institute of 
Dental and Craniofacial Research Special 
Emphasis Panel; Review R13. 

Date: December 5, 2008. 
Time: 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. 
Agenda: To review and evaluate grant 

applications. 
Place: National Institutes of Health, One 

Democracy Plaza, 6701 Democracy 
Boulevard, Bethesda, MD 20892 (Virtual 
Meeting). 

Contact Person: Mary Kelly, Scientific 
Review Officer, Scientific Review Branch, 
National Inst of Dental & Craniofacial 
Research, NIH 6701 Democracy Blvd, Room 
672, MSC 4878, Bethesda, MD 20892–4878, 
301–594–4809, mary_kelly@nih.gov. 

This notice is being published less than 15 
days prior to the meeting due to the timing 
limitations imposed by the review and 
funding cycle. 
(Catalogue of Federal Domestic Assistance 
Program Nos. 93.121, Oral Diseases and 

Disorders Research, National Institutes of 
Health, HHS) 

Dated: November 20, 2008. 
Jennifer Spaeth, 
Director, Office of Federal Advisory 
Committee Policy. 
[FR Doc. E8–28207 Filed 11–26–08; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 4140–01–P 

DEPARTMENT OF HOMELAND 
SECURITY 

Coast Guard 

[Docket No. USCG–2008–1059] 

Random Drug Testing Rate for 
Covered Crewmembers 

AGENCY: Coast Guard, DHS. 
ACTION: Notice of minimum random 
drug testing rate. 

SUMMARY: The Coast Guard has set the 
calendar year 2009 minimum random 
drug testing rate at 50 percent of 
covered crewmembers. 
DATES: The minimum random drug 
testing rate is effective January 1, 2009, 
through December 31, 2009. Marine 
employers must submit their 2008 
Management Information System (MIS) 
reports no later than March 15, 2009. 
ADDRESSES: Annual MIS reports may be 
submitted to Commandant (CG–545), 
U.S. Coast Guard Headquarters, 2100 
Second Street, SW., Room 2404, 
Washington, DC 20593–0001 or by 
electronic submission to the following 
Internet address: http:// 
homeport.uscg.mil/Drugtestreports. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: For 
questions about this notice, please 
contact Mr. Robert C. Schoening, Drug 
and Alcohol Program Manager, Office of 
Investigations and Casualty Analysis 
(CG–545), U.S. Coast Guard 
Headquarters, telephone 202–372–1033. 
If you have questions on viewing or 
submitting material to the docket, call 
Renee V. Wright, Program Manager, 
Docket Operations, telephone 202–366– 
9826. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: Under 46 
CFR 16.230, the Coast Guard requires 
marine employers to establish random 
drug testing programs for covered 
crewmembers on inspected and 
uninspected vessels. 

Every marine employer is required by 
46 CFR 16.500 to collect and maintain 
a record of drug testing program data for 
each calendar year, and submit this data 
by 15 March of the following year to the 
Coast Guard in an annual MIS report. 
Marine employers may either submit 
their own MIS reports or have a 
consortium or other employer 

representative submit the data in a 
consolidated MIS report. 

The purpose of setting a minimum 
random drug testing rate is to assist the 
Coast Guard in analyzing its current 
approach for deterring and detecting 
illegal drug abuse in the maritime 
industry. The testing rate for calendar 
year 2009 is 50 percent. 

The Coast Guard may lower this rate 
if, for two consecutive years, the drug 
test positive rate is less than 1.0 percent, 
in accordance with 46 CFR 16.230(f)(2). 

Since 2007 MIS data indicates that the 
positive rate is greater than one percent 
industry-wide (1.33 percent), the Coast 
Guard announces that the minimum 
random drug testing rate will continue 
at 50 percent of covered employees for 
the period of January 1, 2009, through 
December 31, 2009, in accordance with 
46 CFR 16.230(e). 

Each year, the Coast Guard will 
publish a notice reporting the results of 
random drug testing for the previous 
calendar year’s MIS data and the 
minimum annual percentage rate for 
random drug testing for the next 
calendar year. 

Dated: November 14, 2008. 
Francis J. Sturm, 
Captain, U.S. Coast Guard, Deputy Director 
of Prevention Policy. 
[FR Doc. E8–28133 Filed 11–26–08; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 4910–15–P 

DEPARTMENT OF HOMELAND 
SECURITY 

Federal Emergency Management 
Agency 

Agency Information Collection 
Activities: Proposed Collection; 
Comment Request 

AGENCY: Federal Emergency 
Management Agency, DHS. 
ACTION: Notice; 60-day notice and 
request for comments; Revision of a 
currently approved collection, OMB 
Number 1660–0068, FEMA Form, 
516–1. 

SUMMARY: The Federal Emergency 
Management Agency, as part of its 
continuing effort to reduce paperwork 
and respondent burden, invites the 
general public and other Federal 
agencies to take this opportunity to 
comment on a continuing information 
collection. In accordance with the 
Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, this 
notice seeks comments concerning the 
collection of information regarding the 
existence of smoke detectors and 
sprinkler systems within hotels and 
motels. 
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